SEPTEMBER 18, 2007 PLANNING COMMISSION MINUTES

a. Public Hearing and Action on McKinley Towne Centre-Liberty Retail PUD Zoning District and PUD Site Plan, 1.15 acres, 515 East Liberty Street.  A request to rezone this site from C2B/R (Business Service/Residential District) and C2A (Central Business District) to PUD (Planned Unit Development District) and a proposal to demolish the existing bank building and construct a 25,503-square foot, three-story building – Staff Recommendation:  Approval

DiLeo explained the proposal and showed photographs of the property.

Lee Barry, with the Michigan Theater, stated that those at the theater liked what was happening in this area.  He said they appreciated the convenience of having parking in close proximity, but they could really use more retail and office in the area.  The changes to the TCF Bank building illustrated what they were looking for, he said, stating that the new offices and restaurants have enhanced the area.  He said it was clear that McKinley shared the same dynamic vision for this area, for which they were appreciative.  He stated that the theater was not concerned about the alley closing, as it was redundant to them because of the existing alley just west of the theater, which was far more popular with the public.  It was more colorful and pedestrian friendly, he said.  Generally speaking, he estimated that the theater alley saw ten times more pedestrian traffic than the alley next to the subject site.  He said the closing of the alley would also be an improvement safety-wise, as cars would no longer be exiting the alley onto Liberty, crossing the sidewalk that was regularly used by pedestrians.  He said they supported the improvements to bring more foot traffic to this neighborhood and urged the Planning Commission to help move this project forward.

Roger Hewitt, chair of the Downtown Development Authority (DDA), stated that he was on the board of the State Street Area Association and was speaking as a business owner on State Street for the past 20 years.  He stated that ever since he has been here, merchants have talked about trying to establish a strong pedestrian connection between State and Main Streets.  The continuous storefronts that create the activity to promote pedestrian activity have not existed between the two districts, he said.  He stated that this proposal went a long way toward trying to close some of those gaps and create that strong pedestrian corridor along Liberty Street.  He strongly supported that.  He stated that the alley adjacent to the Michigan Theater was used much more than the alley west of the subject site.   Filling in the gap where the western alley currently existed with retail uses would do a much better job of making this a stronger pedestrian area, he said.  He noted that the City should look carefully at pedestrian improvements, as some have been done that have turned out to be not so pedestrian friendly.

Albert Berriz, of McKinley, petitioner, referenced two key considerations:  1) They were a co-owner with the City on this proposal, as the City owned the parking structure and the parking structure was part of the existing building, which was causing them to come in with a PUD.  2) Although the Planning Commission was reviewing this proposal on its own, it was one of five continuous projects in the immediate area owned by McKinley.  He said they were fully in favor of the mixed-use recommendation that had been raised, stating that the five projects consisted of a mixture of office, retail and residential uses.

Frances Todoro-Hargreaves, also of McKinley, provided an update on the proposed development and described the different sites McKinley was in the process of developing.  She stated that the 220,000 square feet in the old TCF building were almost fully leased (5,000 square feet remained).  The parcel at the northeast corner of Washington and Division would be developed by Joseph Freed and Associates as 411 Lofts, she said, consisting of 96 apartments and 77 underground parking spaces.  She said a 120-room hotel was proposed for the southwest corner of Washington and Division, which also included retail and office space.  She stated that next year, McKinley intended to exercise an option on the building containing the old Lamplighter restaurant.  

Berriz stated that idea of bringing a multi-site, mixed-use development was real, noting that all of these projects were alive.  He pointed out that the current location of Salsarita’s restaurant and the AT&T store used to be the exit for the TCF parking lot and that this precarious situation, with traffic exiting into the pedestrian space, no longer existed.  He said they concurred with the DDA’s assessment for continuous retail activity along Liberty Street, adding that they intended to create that retail/pedestrian activity on Division and Washington Streets as well.  

Todoro-Hargreaves further explained the pedestrian, architectural, public and environmental improvements and discussed the economic vitality.  She said they were looking forward to improving the streetscape by constructing this new building.  She said they intended to provide infrastructure and footings in the new building to sustain future development if the opportunity were to arise.  She stated that the comprehensive McKinley development would provide the opportunity for businesses and other office users to grow within the downtown, rather than having to leave the area as growth occurred.  It would provide the ability to keep large employers in the downtown, she said.

Noting no further speakers, Pratt declared the public hearing closed.

Moved by Woods, seconded by Westphal, that the Ann Arbor City Planning Commission hereby recommends that the Mayor and City Council approve the McKinley Towne Centre-Liberty Retail PUD Zoning District and Supplemental Regulations and PUD Site Plan and Development Agreement, subject to receiving approval by the Washtenaw County Drain Commissioner’s office and to addressing all outstanding Systems Planning Unit comments.

Potts stated that it would be a great improvement to have something here to replace the vacant buildings.  She wondered who owned the alley adjacent to the Michigan Theater and if it would permanently remain an open alley.

DiLeo stated that it was a private alley and any expansion into the alley for increased floor area would be subject to City review and approval.  Closing and opening the alley was not within the purview of the City, she said.

Barry said it was his understanding that the alley would remain open in perpetuity as part of the deed.

Potts stated that she would not want the alley west of this proposed development to close without an alternate pedestrian access between Liberty and Washington, noting that the block was quite large.  

Pratt asked that staff verify the ownership of the alley adjacent to the theater.

David Esau, architect working on this project, stated that the theater had an easement to use the alley for emergency use and access to the mechanical room.  He did not think anyone had the authority to close the alley.

Potts referenced a letter received from a citizen encouraging a grocery store in the downtown area to serve downtown residents.  She believed an alley would be important to provide delivery access to a grocery store if one were to locate here.  She asked if the two existing elevators in the parking structure would continue to be available to users.

Todoro-Hargreaves replied yes, that it would continue.  She stated that the elevator area on Washington Street was currently being remodeled/renovated.  The elevator area on Liberty Street would be reduced in size and remodeled similar to what was being done on Washington Street, she said.  She said the elevator would also be used to access the different floors of the proposed building.

Bona asked for more information about the improvements being made to the entrances to the parking structure.  She was curious to know what was being done to address perceived safety and vandalism issues.

Todoro-Hargreaves stated that they have been meeting with the DDA on the remodeling plans for the Washington Street elevator entrance and that the DDA has approved the plans.  She said they believed the actual finishing of the entrance would help make the area less appealing for people to hang out.  She said the new lobby would have a much higher level of activity and said that people tended to not hang out in highly monitored and well-maintained spaces.  She also noted that the lighting would be much brighter than it currently was.  The same was true for the Liberty Street entrance, she said.  She said the new lobby would be totally visible with double doors and full windows.  The size of the lobby would also be smaller, she said, so there would not be space for people to hang out.  She stated that the drywall and paint would be graffiti resistant and be cleaned regularly.

Berriz stated that McKinley had a vested interest in these improvements from a property management standpoint, noting that they had to continually assure their tenants a positive outcome.  He said they would be managing the combined buildings as one and would address all safety, security, lighting, vagrancy and crime issues.  They had a very large financial interest in this, he said.

Bona understood that there would be more glass as part of the Liberty Street entrance, but said this would only allow visibility from the street.  She asked if there would be visibility from any of the adjacent spaces to the entrance.

Todoro-Hargreaves stated that visibility from the adjacent building into the entrance was not part of this proposal.

Bona asked if visibility could be provided, stating that it provided a sense of security because people inside the building could see the lobby area of the entrance.

Todoro-Hargreaves stated that they could take a look at this for the Liberty Street entrance to see if that might work for that space.

Bona asked that the petitioner also consider this for the Washington Street entrance because there were fewer people on the street and security was, therefore, an important issue.  She suggested that perhaps the floor layout could be rearranged so the entrance lobby looked into a conference room or a walk-through area to offices, rather than someone’s personal office.  She believed this would ultimately be an advantage to both the developer and tenants.  She noted that the maximum floor area ratio (FAR) for this project was 600 and the proposal contained a floor area ratio of 582.  This did not leave much room for expansion, she said, yet she was hearing rumors about what McKinley was planning to build above the proposed building.  She also asked if the petitioner had anything to share regarding the potential re-development of the buildings to the west where the Lamplighter restaurant previously existed.

Todoro-Hargreaves stated that they intended to provide adequate footings and infrastructure beneath the building should the opportunity arise in the future for additional height.  This was similar to how the Liberty Square parking structure was constructed, she said.  She stated that if and when the time came to expand the building, they would bring a revised PUD proposal to the City.  She said they had no plans at this time for additional floors for the future.

Berriz stated that the reason why the floor area ratio was at 582 had a lot to do with the parking structure and partnering with the City of Ann Arbor.  

Pratt asked if there were any limitations as to how high the building could go. 

Esau replied that they have not determined how much additional building height the footings would hold.  

Pratt stated that based on the Planning Commission’s working session discussion, he had been hoping for clarification on why the parking structure had to be included in calculation of the building FAR.  He asked if there were a formal opinion on this from the City Attorney’s Office.

Lloyd stated that this issue was discussed with the City Attorney’s Office and it was concluded that the parking structure had to be included in the FAR calculation.

DiLeo stated that in terms of future development and possibly adding onto the building, there was a small amount of FAR to work with.  She said it was also possible that pending the final outcome of the A2D2 effort, the amount of floor area allowed by right may increase in this district, as well as the floor area premiums, which would allow the petitioner to rezone the property to the conventional zoning district and expand.

Berriz stated that City staff had done a great job of presenting what their risks were.  He said they were moving forward with this proposal fully aware of the issues.

Bona stated that her first choice for a future expansion of this building would be for it to be rezoned as the potential new downtown district, rather than an individual PUD, because it would be consistent with the rest of the downtown.  However, she stated that there was a lot of flexibility with PUDs and she wondered if it would be possible to insert something the FAR requirements that they were exclusive of City-owned and City-managed parking.  This was something to think about, she said.  One of her concerns in doing this, as with all PUDs, was that in the end a zoning district was created that did not get updated with all of the others in the downtown.  With regard to the existing alley that was to be closed and the alley adjacent to the Michigan Theater being actively used, she wondered about the possibility of installing glass between the alley and the theater and between the alley and the stairwell at the bottom of the landing off of Liberty.  She said the DDA has done this with some of its parking structures and it has added a visual sense of security.

Esau said they would have to look at what the fire code allowed.

Bona thought this would be worth checking into, stating that it would add to the sense of security in both the entry and the alley.  She said she strongly supported the continuation of retail along Liberty Street and thought the work that had been done so far was good.  She was somewhat concerned about the dark windows in Bar Louie, as it was difficult to tell what was going on within that space.  She wanted the development agreement for this proposal to be very specific about tinted glass because she wanted to make sure there was adequate visibility.  She was not convinced that tinting was needed along the south façade, stating that awnings should take care of the summer sun, which would be high in the sky.  She thought the only place tinted windows would be needed was along the west.  Her first recommendation was to eliminate the term “tinted,” but if it had to be there, then she recommended a light transmission window.  She expressed concern about the continuity of the proposed elevation, stating that it was not very vertically oriented, which was a proposal in the new A2D2 design guidelines.  She said the guidelines talked about facades reflecting historic lot widths and varying parapet heights.  She saw no reason for the regularity of the proposed façade.  She said this proposal provided the opportunity to do something different, such as a contemporary design, as there was nothing in the guidelines that mandated a traditional design.  Rhythm and variety were good, she said, and she encouraged the petitioner to be an example-setter for the proposed design guidelines.  She noted that a great deal of public input went into creating the guidelines.  She encouraged the petitioner to read the guidelines carefully, look at the historic lot lines, look at what could be done with the entrance to the parking structure, and reconsider the façade design.   She did not want the continuity of this proposed design to add to the bulkiness of the existing facades on the other side of Liberty Street, which the guidelines were trying to avoid.  It was her hope that this proposal was tabled this evening to allow the petitioner to spend more time on this.  She asked that the design requirements in the PUD supplemental regulations reflect more of what was contained in the proposed design guidelines for the downtown and that the proposed zoning change be reflected as well, indicating that these were the requirements in the absence of the City adopting the guidelines.  

Emaus stated that the City Attorney’s comments notwithstanding, he did not understand why the parking structure had to be included in the FAR calculation for this proposal.  He did not understand why the entire site could not be zoned C2A for this development.  He pointed out that there were a number of buildings in the downtown where parking had been included in the building, in either a C2A or PUD zoning district, and the parking did not contribute to the FAR.  He also found it confusing that there was nothing within the City’s ordinance that allowed a parking use in any of the downtown zoning districts.  The C2B/R zoning district came the closest, he said, as it was designed for carports and other parking establishments.  Parking was not allowed as a principal use in the C2A district, he said.  He said a parking facility was not a permitted use in the downtown unless it was in a parking district.  He stated that the proposed FAR for this project did not exceed 600, so he suggested that the property be zoned C2A, which allowed a maximum FAR of 600.  He would support that, he said.  

Pratt stated that several Commission members commented about the FAR issue previously and the City Attorney’s Office subsequently provided its determination.

Emaus thought a representative of the City Attorney’s Office would have attended the meeting tonight because there were other legal questions as well.  He said he was not comfortable with the PUD zoning request and the parking structure calculated within the FAR.  He was reluctant to go with a PUD classification for this site, but said if PUD were the only way, he would like to see the entire site developed and all of the regulations for premiums applied.  With regard to the alley adjacent to the Michigan Theater, he said, many times after life events at the theater, he has witnessed large trucks in the alley blocking pedestrian access.  He questioned whether it was truly a fire exit.  He did not think it was a very pedestrian friendly passageway when trucks were present and said it was important to know the real nature of the alley.  With regard to the appearance of the proposed building, he believed it had the look of a warehouse building and said he supported Commissioner Bona’s suggestion to come up with varying heights and depths along Liberty Street.  He referenced the building at the northwest corner of Main and Washington, which was one building with three different segments, making it look very appealing.  He stated that this alteration of inset spaces and different heights was appealing.  He also encouraged that the petitioner consider this.  He said he would support tinting the glass of upper panels, but no tinting on any of the lower panels of windows.  It was his recollection from the working session that there would be windows from the new building looking into the lobby space on the Washington Street side.

Todoro-Hargreaves stated that this was not part of the plan.

Pratt said it was also his impression from the working session that there would be greater visibility on the Washington Street side to heighten security.

Carlberg echoed the sentiment about the lack of liveliness of the façade, stating that it looked more like a strip mall.  She believed the appearance of separate frontages was needed here.  With regard to storm water, she asked how the petitioner would provide 100-year storm water management for the new building if required by the County Drain Commissioner.

Jonathan Curry, of Professional Engineering Associates, representing the petitioner, said they have met with Drain Commissioner staff to discuss this and were in the process of making the necessary adjustments.  He said they would need to increase the existing pipe by 30 percent to provide the additional volume. 

Carlberg was glad to hear that this could be done, adding that it was reasonable for the County to not require mitigation for the parking structure.  She said the obstructions in the alley adjacent to the theater led her to believe that there needed to be language to clarify what the alley would be used for and by whom, and that perhaps there should be an investigation into the shows that are held at the Michigan Theater and what options there were for large equipment trucks.  If this alley were to become the public access through here, she said, there needed to be careful consideration as to what amenities were needed that did not currently exist.  

Berriz said they were willing to restrict their share of rights in perpetuity.  

Carlberg said she would want there to be conversation with the Michigan Theater as to how they’ve been using the alley in the past.

Emaus stated that the issue of ice and snow in the alley needed to be addressed.

Carlberg noted the multiple curb cuts along Washington Street and said there needed to be consideration about how to make the Washington Street side of the parking structure and that whole façade more active and welcoming to the public.  Otherwise, she said, this area of Washington Street would end up becoming an automobile area.

Berriz stated that if they were fortunate enough to develop the site to a greater use in the future, it would be their hope to fully develop the alleyway.  They did not have that right at this time, he said.

Carlberg said she supported the concept of somehow separating this building’s FAR from the parking structure to allow the maximum FAR for the new building.  The conclusion provided by the City Attorney’s Office did not seem to support the community’s needs and desires, she said, adding that there was no other location in the City where the same situation existed.  She was very supportive of the effort to bring redevelopment to this area, she said, stating that this project would be a great benefit.

Woods wondered if staff asked City Attorney staff what it would take to undertake a mutual separation of condominium owners, in order to separate the parking from the new building.  This might resolve some of the concerns about this issue, she said.  In many respects, she was glad to see the alley to the west closing, as there were many conflicts between cars and pedestrians.  She was also glad that there was still an alley available next to the theater for public access.  She said it would be helpful to the pedestrian experience to not have traffic driving out of the alley onto the sidewalk.  She stated that the Tally Hall building was somewhat of a white elephant in a very vital area of the City and it was exciting to see this vision and see redevelopment begin.  She was not in favor of tabling action of this proposal, she said, as a great deal of work had been done on this and she wanted it to move forward.  She would hate to see the project fall apart and nothing done about the Tally Hall building.

Westphal said he was accustomed to staff reports for PUD proposals identifying all of the PUD standards along with the petitioner and staff responses.  This criteria did not seem to be included here, he said, which gave the impression that the proposal was somewhat incomplete.  He stated that the draft design guidelines emphasized the importance of mid-block passages, designing block into modules, and distinguishing first and second floors of buildings.  He did not see any of this reflected in the staff report and, for these reasons, he did not feel adequately prepared to make a recommendation.  Since a PUD was supposed to be innovative in design, he would like to see this proposal express the community’s latest vision for the area.

Mahler asked what the petitioner would be proposing for this site if the parking structure were not included in the FAR calculations.

Todoro-Hargreaves said they would request a rezoning to C2A.  She said they met with the City Attorney’s Office and were informed that the two properties could not be split because the different condominiums were stacked on top of each other.  She said they were told that they could be split if they had been side by side.

Pratt asked if they would still plan to build the same proposal if the property were zoned C2A.

Todoro-Hargreaves replied yes.

Pratt said it would be helpful in reviewing the proposal if Commission members were made aware of which PUD standards were being met.  He asked the petitioner to share anything they had planned that would exceed energy efficiency requirements.

Todoro-Hargreaves stated that because the building was joined with the parking structure, they were looking at different ways to either marry the two or keep them separate.  She stated that mechanical issues were part of the building design and that they would be spending much more time on that during that development stage.

Pratt stated that it was the City’s desire to encourage more residents to live downtown and he wanted to make sure that the issue of noise from rooftop mechanical equipment was adequately addressed.  He asked what type of jobs were projected to be generated from the new uses coming into this building.

Todoro-Hargreaves said they were looking at by both dry goods and restaurant uses in the new building, stating that they would like an even mix of the two, which was beneficial to the street and the project.  Depending on the size of the offices on the upper levels, she said, there could be approximately 40 new jobs.

Pratt echoed the preference to separate the parking structure from the FAR calculations.  He stated that he personally liked brick and limestone, but any variety incorporated into the façade would be beneficial.  Sometimes just the brickwork could provide a different appearance, he said.  He wanted to make sure the supplemental regulations addressed the glazing of windows, as eliminating glazing would be helpful to pedestrian friendliness.

Potts strongly supported Commissioner Bona’s discussion of what could happen along the street by way of architecture and appearance.  She stated that the design guidelines contained strong suggestions as to what should happen.  She said this was one large building and it took up a great deal of space and there were ways to give recognition to the fact that it was not just one building with one use.  She said she was struggling with the PUD benefits, stating that she did not see anything remarkably pedestrian friendly about the project that would justify the FAR.  She was sure the petitioner would prefer not going with a PUD here and said the project would likely conform to conventional zoning.  She said she would like to see the Systems Planning issues addressed before this went on to City Council for consideration.

Pratt noted that the motion contained a condition that the Systems Planning Unit comments would be addressed, adding that his interpretation was that it would occur prior to being sent to Council.

Potts stated that she was not quite ready to take action on this proposal, adding that she would like a better understanding of the PUD standards and public benefits.

Pratt stated that the project description booklet provided by the petitioner explained each of the public benefits.

Potts stated that this was not very convincing to her, which put the PUD proposal in question.

Woods stated that the retail component of the proposal, bringing the building up to the sidewalk , and closing the alley so pedestrians did not have to worry about colliding with cars were all pedestrian improvements.  She believed Commission could agree to disagree about the architecture of the building, noting that different people saw different experiences.  On one hand, she said, the petitioners have provided their vision of the block that they owned, and on the other hand it almost seemed like they were being chastised for having something that looked like too big of a block.  As she read the staff report and the materials provided by the petitioner, as well as listened to everything that had been presented, she believed the proposal met the PUD standards.

Westphal was not aware of the fact that the frontage on Liberty Street was supposed to remain retail, noting that only restaurant uses were identified in the supplemental regulations.

DiLeo stated that the supplemental regulations could be revised to show both uses.

Westphal said he would support restricting the Liberty Street frontage to restaurant and retail uses only.  If this proposal were to come back to the Planning Commission, he said, he would like to see the staff report identify the PUD standards and which standards were applied to this proposal.

Bona wondered if it would be possible to create a PUD with the existing C2A district without any inclusion of publicly owned or managed parking on-site, in order to use the PUD solely to separate the two uses and use the C2A zoning regulations for the new building.  She stated that a restaurant would be an excellent use adjacent to the Liberty Street entrance, because there would be regular activity in that area from the restaurant patrons.

Berriz said it was his understanding that they did not have a choice in separating this building from the parking structure.  He said they could not physically disconnect themselves.  He said the only air rights that were available to use were the ones they owned, which they were including in the deed.

Bona clarified that it was her thought to have the PUD reflect the current C2A standards as the supplemental regulations and that special supplemental regulations not be created for this PUD district.

DiLeo stated that the current supplemental regulations were tied in with the C2A zoning regulations.  She did not see why the setback and height requirements could not also be written into the supplemental regulations to reflect the same as the C2A district.  She said the FAR could be addressed by amending the supplemental regulations for separate maximums for both the provision and exclusion of parking.  She said staff discussed including parking in the FAR calculation in general.  She stated that the definition of floor area said exterior wall to exterior wall, for all floor areas.  It was not the regulation of building appearance, but building mass, she said, and even though parking structures were not traditional floor area users, it was the building mass in the downtown that was considered and the City Code relied more on FAR than on strict floor area and strict height.  This was why parking structures were included in FAR calculations, she said.   

Emaus stated that there was a variance already on record for this site, as zoned C2B/R, for the front setback along Washington Street.  If the C2A zoning regulations were used, he asked what would happen to that variance.  

Lloyd stated that zoning this property with a PUD classification would eliminate the existing C2B/R zoning and the variance would no longer exist.

DiLeo added that approval of the PUD site plan would replace the previously approved site plan.

Potts thought this proposal was well thought out and would be an asset to the City and, while she would like to vote in favor of it, she thought there were technical and legal aspects of the zoning that first needed to be addressed.  She was reluctant to pass this proposal on to Council in its current design, without considering changes in the streetscape, architecture and appearance of the very long block.



Moved by Bona, seconded by Potts, to table action.
A vote on the motion to table showed:



YEAS:
Bona, Carlberg, Emaus, Potts, Westphal



NAYS:
Mahler, Pratt, Woods



ABSENT:
Borum
Motion carried.
